




INTRODUCTION


My first interview was with a  consular officer, who was a woman and who conducted the interview in a very courteous manner from about 10:00 AM until 10:30 AM. After the interview was over, I left the Consulate Office to prepare for my trip back home, which was several hundred miles away from the Consulate Office. As I was leaving the Consulate Office, I received a call asking me to return, as there were more questions that they wished to ask of me. 


I returned and arrived at the Consulate at about 11:00 AM. I was then placed in a separate room and finally  a different consular officer, this time a man, met with me, and conducted an interview for an additional 30 to 40 minutes. This interview was however, so aggressive, so accusatory, and so difficult to respond to, as the officer kept on cutting me short as I answered his questions, by asking me more questions, which was nothing less than a rapid fire  barrage of questions. I had no choice but say to the officer after 35 minutes of non-stop questions without my having a chance to answer: “Officer, you do not give a chance to answer. Why do you ask me these questions without giving me a chance to think and respond?” The officer began to laugh at me and I became insulted. I excused myself and said “There is no further point in us talking if you continue in this manner” and I left the interview. 





THE FIRST INTERVIEW

The first interview was conducted by a female consular officer. This officer was extremely courteous, pleasant, and asked me direct questions, gave me time to provide answers and I was able to give her direct answers. 

1. The first question she asked dealt with whether I was an administrator and not an engineer for any part of my employment with Termal Star Spa. I explained to her that it was important for me to know the needs of the potential clients and customers, so that for a short period, between January 2010 through December 2011, I was detailed to the reception area to be able to meet with all of the potential customers, as well as different travel agents who would refer customers, to ascertain what sort of spa treatment they wanted, so that I would know what sort of equipment was needed for the spa. Commencing January 2012, I was employed full time as the deputy director of engineering. 
2. Concerning my schooling, it is absolutely true that I attended a trade-high school in Munkachevo # 31, which I fully disclosed, and this is where I learned the basic electrician’s trade. However, there was never an effort by either consular official to ask  me whether or not I had progressive work experience, which in fact, I did, having spent from 1995 to 2006, as Technical Mechanic and Technical Director of Innovation Deputy Director for JSC Barva and JSC Energostransfert. During these 11 years, I was tasked with providing equipment, organizing and participating in continuous service quality improvement, insuring that train cars were maintained and repaired in a timely manner, supervising the work of licensed mechanics/technicians, and overseeing the operation and management of technical services at warehouses and local railroad depots. 
Therefore, my Bachelor Degree of Engineering equivalence, was not based solely upon my formal vocational trade education, but was also based upon my progressive work experience of almost 11 years, in addition to my years at the trade/apprentice type high school. Therefore, any statement by the Consulate Officers that I only went to the equivalent of a high school is misleading because it fails to take into account my progressive work experience beyond vocational school, and therefore I was evaluated by an accredited evaluating firm in New York, as having earned my Bachelor Degree of Engineering. 
3. I was asked where I lived in New York, and I told them that I lived in Brooklyn, and rented a room. I was asked where I worked and I told them at 14 Wall Street NYC
4. I was only asked about the number of my subordinate employees had in Ukraine at the Termal Star Spa, in Ukraine, but never was I asked the names of these employees, which names I know very, very well. I replied that there were about 10 subordinate employees who worked under me in the Engineering Department. There is in fact an Engineering Department at the Termal Star Hotel , and I do not understand why the Consulate Office said that the hotel which has a spa as part of the hotel, --something that is commonplace at many five star European and American hotels-- does not have an Engineering Department; it certainly does. 
5. The final question related to my work in New York. I explained that since the    construction had not begun, I was mostly involved in preparing the electrical and other machinery installations once construction would begin, by ordering spa equipment from European vendors and equipment manufacturers. I gave the spa equipment vendors the spa equipment specifications, which I developed after consultation with the engineers and architect for the  project with whom I worked closely. I coordinated with the architect and with the structural engineers, dealing with the type of equipment that would be planned for the spa, and I negotiated the prices for the type of machines I would ordering, after approval from my senior executive,  as  I would be responsible for managing their installation and operation.  
6. It is true that I said that I did not make any final decisions on pricing , because this was reserved for the executives and officers of the spa, as this was of an executive nature. I was only the manager, and therefore, I could only recommend and I could not decide all of the various prices and types of machines, etc. Once I had the  information on prices and types, I referred this with my recommendations to the executives above my post, who ultimately made the decisions. 




THE SECOND INTERVIEW
After the first interview with the woman Consular officer, I was told I should go home, and I felt it was a very good interview. After I left, I received a call to return. I was met by a very hostile officer, who was, in my opinion, dedicated to “break” me. He asked me non-stop questions, which were a complete duplicate of the questions that I was asked by the first officer, and  he never paused to give me a chance to answer any of these questions. As I said earlier, this second interview was calculated to “break” me and to cause me to become frightened and intimidated. He was successful, as I felt that if I would have stayed beyond the 30 minutes I suffered with him, he would simply force me to say things which I did not want to say. His aggression was impossible for me to stand, and so I did not want to escalate this tension any further and I turned around reluctantly I left. 
This affidavit is made subject to the penalty of perjury, knowing that the Immigration Department is relying upon same. 
